 
Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Face to Face Meeting Minutes
July 30, 2018, at 1:00 PM Broomfield, CO
 
 
 
Attendees:
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director
Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director
Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed
Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD
Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director
Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed
George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director
Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed
Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed
Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD
Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist
Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director
 
Absent:
Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed
 
Guests:
Clint Evans, NRCS
Les Owen, CDA
Cindy Lair, CSCB
Nancy Kamenoff, CSCB
Debbie Hughes, New Mexico, Executive Director NMACD
Landon Gates, Principal/Lobbyist, Capitol Focus, LLC
 
Call to Order:
The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 1:00 PM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any agenda changes.  A change in agenda allowed Landon Gates to speak. 
 
Landon Gates-Guest Speaker:
Landon Gates asked for the board’s support on Initiative 153.  Initiative 153 calls for an increase to the state’s sales tax, increasing from the current 2.9% to 3.52%, an increase of 0.62%.  This would provide for a $177,000 in the first year.  CDOT will have $6 billion to get started on the list of desired improvements.  The gas tax has not increased since 1991.  This is less than 18% of revenue.  45% would go to CDOT, 40% would go to cities and counties.  It has already been endorsed by The Colorado Dairy Farmers, Farm Bureau, Progressive 15, Club 20, Ski Country USA and Action 22 will be on board shortly.  
 
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:
Brett Moore reported that Bob Warner and Charlie Carnahan attended the CACD Ag Council Summer Meeting.  There was a lunch with Gubernatorial Candidate Walker Stapleton.  He also met with Congressman Scott Tipton and Mr. Coryell from Burlington with conversation surrounding conservation funding in the Farm Bill.  Brett states he is tracking the Young Farmers Grant Program which concerns Internships, Stakeholders and Paid Internships making it affordable for youth to be involved in Agriculture.   The state Senate stands at 18-17 Republican and the Representatives have three seats open.  Campaign finance deadlines were earlier in July.  There was a BBQ event with State Treasurer Walker Stapleton.  The state Senate has been favorable to Republicans 18-17 and there are 3 seats that will be open including Jefferson and Adams County that will decide party advantage, going to whoever gets two out of three of those seats. 
 
Brett turned the floor over to George Fosha to report on the ditch reform issue.  Brett would like to put the issue in front of the interim water committee.  George has spoken to Brett extensively about the subject and the better place to deal with this is at the staff level.  He started with a position paper, then resolution and a case study.  The key considerations with change to legislation were listed such as the safety issues, line vs pipe and easement and rights of way.  There is DARCA support.  Any change in water law will more than likely be contested.  George sent a draft to Brett.  Brett said he would start shopping this to the legislators with the board’s permission. 
 
Gary Thrash asked about Proposition 97 concerning the oil and gas requirement changes.  This would keep new oil and gas projects 2500 feet from existing structures.   The current is 500 feet.   The requirement is 98K plus signatures to get on the ballot this year.
 
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones had everyone introduce themselves and then asked if there were any changes or questions to the June minutes.  Motion to accept minutes was made by Anthony Lobato.  Jim Cecil seconded.  All in favor, motion passed. 
 
NACD Update-Gary Thrash/Bob Warner:
Gary Thrash stated there was discussion on possible WOTUS rule changes and that if there were comment letters done at the local level they would have to blend in with NACD’s resolutions.  August 13th is the final deadline.  Notice for the 2019 annual meeting in San Antonio, TX suggestions for breakout sessions.  The NACD 2018 Envirothon winner was a high school team from New York.  National Materials are now out for the poster and photography contest. The 2018 poster contest theme is  “Watersheds - Our Water, Our Home” 
 
Bob Warner will be attending the annual meeting in Williamsburg, VA.  The Southwestern regional meeting is held in Kennewick, WA in September.  Gary is going and will put in for a request for reimbursement.  Bob stated the Williamsburg, VA Summer NACD Meeting, August 3-8th that the historic tours set up were outstanding.  He’s up for suggestions for attending the national foundation, preservation meeting at the summer meeting.  Envirothon committee meetings will be held there as well.  
 
Discussion took place that NACD is choosing a Conservationist of the Year and if CACD chooses to participate this year nominations will be due soon.
NRCS Update:  Clint Evans
Clint Evans began by wishing Bob Warner a Happy Birthday!  He then reported NRCS was 90% obligated on EQIP.  Fire and drought relief brought another $1.5 million from pools.  The third assessment will bring another $40 million. 
 
Staffing updates included new hires for Montrose /Gunnison/Norwood to be Jackie Kiragle from Iowa and Cody Robertson from New Mexico.  Clinton Wenton from Oregon will fill the Steamboat Springs position.  Dolly Gonzales has been promoted for the Akron/Ouray/Yuma position.  Rocky Ford has advertised three times and it has been restructured as a GS11 to capture a broader pool.  There will be six additional positions covering Colorado Springs, Craig/Meeker amongst others.  The hiring process is a month behind for this round and the next will be in August or September for an additional twelve positions.  Kathleen Knight from Vermont will work from Glenwood Springs.  Heather Foley from New Hampshire will be the Easement Program Controller from the national attrition plan.  Colorado qualifies for 208 and there are 188-189 on board today.  They are getting ready to roll out the realignment program. 
 
Emergency funds for fires, two or three flash floods causing debris flow and landslides from the EWP, Emergency Watershed Program.  Lower Gunnison has been approved.  There will be a pipeline in the ground this fall.  All but $300,000 for easement is spent.  Field staff are doing a great job especially considering the staffing situation. 
 
On Call Program:  Debbie Hughes NMACD
Clint Evans started with discussion on a previous meeting.  The first was that NRCS would add funding to the existing agreement so that the smaller grants could be handled by CACD.  Requests for sponsorship up to $2500 per district will be passed onto CACD for processing.  The second topic was about an on-call program.  Discussions with some of the board, Javier and Debbie Hughes on a program with on-call staff from a pool of retired NRCS or BLM employees for a specific project on contract.  It would be in the next fiscal year before it could begin in Colorado. 
 
Debbie Hughes presented more on the program that New Mexico implemented.  With money as a factor, staffing can be a problem.   The program has been good for New Mexico, the districts, producers, NRCS and their association.   It has been going for 15 years.  Ranch conservationist, soil conservationist and engineers are contracted on demand.  They are retired, and generally, work because they enjoy it rather than for the money.  A big pool with diverse expertise is needed for the program.  $400,000 agreements requiring a match are currently active.  This is a relationship between Conservationist, NRCS and the Department of Ag.  Debbie would be glad to share anything they have.  Staff would help prepare for the announcement and any necessary forms.  There are webinars to help with the application, reporting, payments, etc.  They will need a list of available workers.  Combination of NRCS staff and an agreements team will work on the contractor list.  There are now fourteen agreements, with the DCT being the biggest.  Clint would like to start consolidating and get it to three or four.  36% are on federal lands and 64% are on private land.  George Fosha asked for a short, written summary on how it all works.  Bobbi has some information that she will share with the board.  Nick Charchalis didn’t think there was any reason not to do this.  Debbie warned that up to $500,000 in federal funds needs no audit, but over that will need an audit which costs New Mexico $15,000 annually.  It is the highest-level audit.  But you can amend without making a new
agreement.  Debbie has made herself available for any questions there may be coming up.  Bobbi thanked her for her time and information. 
 
Bobbi reiterated the importance and the possibilities from partnership opportunities, especially with the districts.  It is especially important to be able to come together like family and compromise for the benefit of all of Colorado. 
 
CSCB Update:  Cindy Lair
Cindy Lair spoke on the opportunity to get more involved with water, quality, quantity or both.  The Lower Arkansas wanted to partner with CACD, ended up with a contract with CSCB, working on that agreement with them, basically subcontracting with Lower Ark Water Conservancy and CSU.  There will be a Watershed Plan draft in November to approve.  It includes 10% administrative fees off the top and from there it’s time billed.  Cindy thought they would be able to hand that contract over to them when ours expires and give help as needed to learn how to handle it.  All states have water plans and it can be access to funding.  Alex Funk was working with the National Young Farmer’s Coalition and is the new Agricultural Water Resources Specialist.  He wants to have a booth at the annual meeting.  He would be a great person to have come and talk to everyone on grant and financial opportunities.  He may have grants available and water management plans.  Bobbi will be touching base soon on projects that CACD may be interested in rolling out.  Cindy went on to explain that if there are water talks that are leaving agricultural uses out, agriculture needs to have a voice.  It is an important use of Colorado water and needs to get the message out. 
 
Cindy spoke to the Conservation Districts getting information from their district.  There needs to be more emphasis on the local voice.  A handout on the Colorado State Conservation Board was passed out.  Cindy thanked Jim Cecil and Mike Cleary for representing CACD on the committee.  She also thanked Scott Jones and Bobbi Ketels for attending the last CSCB meeting.  There was a lot of discussion at the last meeting and it was a big deal.  The Annual Plan of Work will no longer be required but is encouraged to be used as a planning tool.  Districts will not be out of compliance if they don’t submit it.  The next meeting will be September 6th and 7th at Ignacio.  It is an open meeting, and anyone can attend. 
 
Larry Sweeney, a former board member of CSCB has been in the hospital and is now rehabilitating in a facility in Fruita.  Gretchen Rank, a District Manager from Mancos District, is the new regional employees’ representative.  Nikki Brinson is having issues with a mill levy assessment with the county office on how it should be collected.  The CSCB wants to have a joint training with the District Manager and Supervisors with Ray Ledgerwood speaking for 4 days of training in the various locations.  Ray is a private consultant doing training and facilitating for districts nationwide.  He worked for NASCA, NACD and started from one of the Conservation Districts in Washington state. He knows what it takes to make a good district.  August 7th is a meeting of the interim water committee and San Miguel County, who wants to provide ecosystem services on soil health statewide, will be speaking at it.  It may be another way for conservation districts to play a leadership role.  Thanks to Nancy Kamenoff for taking minutes.  
CDA Update – Les Owen:
Les Owen spoke on the job announcement for the Federal Land specialist.  The Colorado Water Congress Conference is meeting in Vail on August 22nd.  Cindy Lair has been attending Water Congress Meeting for the past five years.  Les may try to get to this one in August.  There is a statewide Alliance that is free registration.  The Endangered Species Act has bills in Congress.  Fish and Wildlife changes have comments that close September 24th.  Blanket 4D will treat species like they are fully endangered if only threatened.  Section Four Regulations relating to listing and delisting are able to consider the economic impact of the decision to include endangered species.  Improving 6 & 7 consultation process with multiple agencies involved will be smoother and move along a little quicker.  This will be put out for comment but is pulling back on being a conservation gain.  The Council for Environmental Quality is accepting comments on fixing NEPA.  GMUG is rolling out a draft wilderness evaluation report.  It will be extremely important to have a voice if you live in that area.  Les believes it should change to include the ability to have mechanical access and chainsaws when necessary for thinning purposes.  Grazing is not restricted.  Some parts are so thick that horses have a hard time getting through and it’s difficult to get livestock to water sources.  It is a big issue for fire.  There will be some webinars on August 7th and 9th on the issues.  There will be about a 15-day window to comment.  Cindy Lair suggested that Les put a webinar together on how the districts can use their collective power to make the changes they want.  The date and time of the webinar will be emailed.  Big Horn sheep, sage grouse issues are still in process. 
 
Jenn Yezak, the Deputy Commission for CDA joined to listen in briefly between her appointments.  She gave a brief background of her life and qualifications. 
 
Nick Charchalis made a motion that the board watch the webinar, comment and sign a letter as a board addresses issues of 1) Not allowing chainsaws and 2) not allowing some mechanized equipment in.  Jim Cecil seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion passed. 
 
Financial Update – Bobbi Ketels:
CACD FINANCIALS: 6-30-18
 
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of June 30th, $91,917.38  
Checks/Payments Cleared -$11,038.76, Deposits Cleared $18,459.25
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks/Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$3,188.96  
Ending Register Balance as of June 30th, $88,728.42
 
New Transactions July 1-July 27
Checks/Payments -$28,384.30
Deposits/Credits $14,436.75
Ending register balance as of July 27th $74,780.87 
 
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
 
NOI as of 06/30/18  $62,653.27
NOI as of 07/27/18  $48,705.72
 
Credit Card balance as of 07/06/18 $0
New Charges as of 7/27/18 $1,645.76 (all Camp Rocky)
 
UARRP Activity for June 2018:  Total Transactions (3) $10,181.90 - CACD June Income Earned $569.10 (to be received in July)
Total Income Earned YTD $1,407.04
 
Total District Dues Paid YTD $46,900.00
 
Mike Cleary made a motion to accept the financials.  Charlie Carnahan seconded.  All in favor, motion passed. 
 
Bobbi is finalizing Camp Rocky, Envirothon and the Conservator.  She stated that the cooperative agreement for educational workshops was approved as an amendment to the existing contract.  It is up to CACD to develop their own approval and application process for the workshop funding.  After that is in place, Bobbi will submit to Randy for his approval.  The districts show budgets and actual expenses for auditing purposes.  She does not want to have a long application process.  The narrative would cover the dates, title of the workshop, educational goal and the itemized budget to be able to reimburse 50/50 match.  She’d have Randy approve then board approval.  The problem with going through NRCS was that they would have to take a credit card payment.  There is now a 50/50 match required.  There were eight off the record inquiries.  Watersheds can ask for speaker fees, room fees, but no food or drink with these funds. 
 
Nancy Berges made the motion to accept the cooperative agreement to amend the existing contract.  Anthony Lobato seconded.  All in favor, motion passed. 
 
Video and Camp Rocky – Bobbi Ketels
Bobbi Ketels noted the video production is in process, getting ready to unveil at the annual meeting.  Camp Rocky numbers were down, but she feels that it was successful, especially with the fires in the area.  Instructors and volunteers worked hard and she was impressed with the letters received from the students. 
Envirothon-Anthony Lobato/Bobbi Ketels:
Now that the national competition is over, Kandee Norse at the West Greeley Conservation District will be emailed to turn over soon.  Anthony Lobato invited board members to take over the committee position he has held.  With no one volunteering, Anthony agreed to serve one more year. 
 
Conservator-Bobbi Ketels:
The Conservator has no cover page article.  Anyone with ideas please contact Bobbi.  It will be cut down, but still available in hard copy.  She is down to 300 at this time and will check for the minimum amount.    
 
Corporate Fundraising-Mike Cleary:
Mike Cleary reported that he had a meeting with Anadarko scheduled with four oil companies in total.  He will follow up with Anadarko and Noble. Ted Kowalski with the Walton Foundation is out of town this week, so he promised to meet Friday.  Kowalski is big with the Colorado River Project.  Mike spoke with Vail Resorts, headquartered here in Broomfield.  He will make a special trip in August to meet with their contact and two other companies that couldn’t meet with him this week.  George Fosha asked about specific amounts.  The bare minimum is $2500 sponsorship, but he starts with $10,000.   Mike uses copies of the Conservator when he speaks with his contacts.   
 
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:
Mike Cleary spoke about the some of the ideas to bring more people to the annual meeting.  He’d like the board to think on these ideas and send thoughts to Bobbi.
         Districts who have never sent anyone to get discounts on the second person.
         Apply some money spent on going to the annual meeting to district dues if several attend.
         Under 50 discount.  Discounts for people under 50.
         Give district a rebate if they haven’t attended before.
         Credit on dues for producers coming.
         New supervisor scholarship for each district – one from each district.
Watershed Meetings-Mike Cleary
Anthony Lobato read an open letter to the board from the Rio Grande River Watershed concerning dues and Watershed assistance in paying dues in order to have more participation from more districts.  Discussion followed on the many possibilities and impacts.  The proposal is to lower dues to $900 per district and help each district in the watershed pay their dues, for 100% participation. 
 
Bobbi passed a handout with the representatives for each committee from each of the watersheds and asked everyone to update at their watershed meetings. 
 
Mike volunteered to give a talk at the Gunnison-Dolores watershed meeting on behalf of CACD on August 16th.  An explanation of what CACD does for them would help get dues paid. He would show all the programs that are being worked on and what can be done for the districts.  It was suggested to also include what NACD does for them.  Last year they were scrambling to find supervisors to represent their resolution.  Some went home early thinking there wasn’t anything else they needed to do.  The process to develop policy must be voted on and passed by the watershed before it can go to the CACD committee.  They clean it up, rework, etc.  And then it goes to the meeting to be voted on.  The issue usually comes from the districts to start.  It is much harder at the Watershed level.  Districts must go to the Watershed then to the Resource Committee.  Only the board can pass an emergency resolution. 
  
Miscellaneous-Scott Jones
A brief Executive Session was held. 
 
When the meeting resumed, Anthony Lobato moved to give the Executive Director, Bobbi Ketels, a $5200/year raise.  George Fosha seconded.  All in favor, motion passed. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 6:16 PM.
                                                                                                               
Respectfully Submitted,
 
Nancy Kamenoff
Administrative Support
